18/19/41
ALVELEY AND ROMSLEY PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on Tuesday 4th December 2018 in the Arden Centre Alveley commencing at 7.45pm, preceded by an Open Forum at 7.30pm.
121.
PRESENT

Cllr. Mr. K. R. Stanton, Cllr. Ms. P. M. Barker, Cllr. Mrs. J.M. Hall, Cllr. Miss I. D. Jakeman, Cllr. Mr. R. J. Narburgh, Cllr. Mr. C. D. Noble, Cllr. Mrs. S. L. Potter, Cllr. Mrs. A. Preece, Cllr. Mr. B. A. Punchard and Cllr. Mr. F.D. Voysey
122.
IN ATTENDANCE

Mr. D. H. Rawlinson (Clerk), Cllr. Mrs. T. Woodward (Shropshire Councillor), Mr. P. Thompson (Footpaths and Rights of Way Officer)
123.
OPEN FORUM

1.
Two residents were present, representing Alveley Cricket Club. The Chairman of the Cricket Club spoke in support of the Club’s new application to remove one of the conditions attached to the approval of the original application to construct a pavilion at the new ground.  He referred to support from Sport England and Shropshire Council Highways for the new application and reiterated the benefits of the overall scheme in terms of leisure and health.  In his view there was no justification for a restriction on the use of the pavilion as a leisure facility and he sought Parish Council support for this position.  He did not respond to the Chairman’s suggestion that the Cricket Club might not be able to finance the new pavilion if the condition remained in place.
2.
Presentation by Paul Thompson, Footpaths and Rights of Way Officer – a briefing note was circulated with the key points of the presentation.  Good progress was being made on most initiatives, although some matters remained unresolved in relation to the Lake House project and Footpath 49.

Mr Thompson was thanked for his presentation and was asked to provide further updates every four months.

124.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

No apologies were tendered.
125.
DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST



Cllr. F. D. Voysey declared a personal interest in agenda item 8.2 (planning 


application 18/05464/FUL) and took no part in the discussion or decision regarding 

this item.
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126.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 6TH NOVEMBER 2018

It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on 6th November 2018 were a true and accurate record.
127
TO CONSIDER PARISH MATTERS 

The Chairman suspended Standing Orders to allow Cllr. Mrs. Woodward to 
contribute.
1. Highways - condition of road surfaces – there were no written reports.
The Clerk confirmed that Daddlebrook Road would be closed on 14th/15th January 2019 for drainage investigation work.

Cllr. Mrs. Woodward confirmed that the large pothole on the A442 near Load Lane had been reported to Shropshire Council.
Cllr. Mrs. Potter confirmed that the proposal by Shropshire Council in respect of Well Lane, Romsley was acceptable to local residents.

Cllr. Ms. Barker noted she was receiving more and more complaints about the poor condition of roads and pavements around the village.  Cllr. Mrs.  Woodward shared her concern but pointed out that most of Shropshire Council’s limited highways budget was of necessity being focussed on major routes.

Cllr. Mrs. Hall raised similar concerns, having been contacted by a resident with a mobility frame.  She also raised the issue of speeding along Daddlebrook Road and the A442.  Other Councillors echoed these concerns in respect of these and other routes through the village, and  it was noted that the Parish Council had previously looked at the possibility of ‘sleeping policemen’.  It was agreed to contact the Safer Roads Partnership and the local Police.
2. Public rights of way – no matters that had not been discussed in Open Forum.
3. Environmental matters - none
4.
Romsley Matters – Cllr. Mrs. Potter reported that the defibrillator training event had gone well with twenty-five residents attending.  The only outstanding issue was providing a light in the telephone kiosk where the new defibrillator was housed.
5.
Matters brought to the attention of the Council not requiring a decision
(a)
Cllr. Voysey reported on the proceedings of the recent Town and Parish Council Forum.  He referred to a presentation by John Campion, West Mercia Police and Crime Commissioner who was supportive of local crime prevention initiatives and ready to provide funding.  Cllr. Voysey suggested that the 
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introduction of CCTV in three locations in the vicinity of Crook’s Cross could well qualify Police Authority funding, and that the Clerk should follow this up. 

Other Councillors commented on the lack of police presence within the Village and agreed that this should be followed up.

Cllr. Voysey also gave feedback on the Local Plan Review and new accessibility requirements.
(b)
The Chairman updated the meeting on a number of street lighting issues, including a resident’s complaint about the lighting in Whittall Close.

128.
VACANCY FOR A COUNCILLOR 


The Clerk’s report was received and the proposed co-option procedure was 
approved.  It was agreed that the Clerk should be the first point of contact for those 
interested, that here would not be interviews, but that candidates would be asked to 
fill in a short application form (based on that used in another Parish) and invited to 
speak 
at the Open Forum on 8th January 2019.

129.
GRANT AID – TO APPROVE A REVISED GRANT AID POLICY STATEMENT AND 
APPLICATION FORM


It was resolved to approve the revised document subject to two minor drafting 
amendments.
130.
TO RECEIVE DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS AND DECISIONS. 

1.  Planning Applications received from Shropshire Council – to make recommendations.

18/05193/VAR Removal of Condition No 3 attached to Planning Permission 17/05871/FUL dated 3rd April 2018.  Land adjacent Severn Trent Treatment Works, Turley Green, Alveley.

The Clerk reminded the meeting that Condition No 3 required that “the pavilion building hereby approved shall be used solely for purposes ancillary to sporting activities at Alveley Cricket Club by club members and their guests and shall not be made available for other parties as a function room”.  He also drew attention to the Design and Access Statement supporting the original application which included reference to the new facility as a “cricket dedicated facility” and referred to “a small bar area …for informal club member and spectator use”.  He advised that Condition 3 was entirely compatible with these statements.
After further discussion it was agreed unanimously to recommend that the application be refused.
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18/05316/FUL Application under Section 73A of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 for the erection of kennelling for working agricultural dogs, retrospective), Fairfield, Fenn Green, Alveley, WV15 6JA.
There were significant concerns regarding this application.  Councillors were not persuaded that the proposal related to agricultural working dogs, or that kennelling needed to be separate from existing buildings.  They regarded it as an inappropriate development in the Green Belt.  There were also concerns about the safety of walkers in the vicinity and the noise pollution that was already being experienced by residents as far away as Romsley.
It was subsequently agreed to recommend refusal of this application.

2. Planning Applications received since the Agenda closed
Council to make recommendations to Shropshire Council.

18/05464/FUL Erection of detached dwelling (revised scheme) Plot 1 West of Brookfield, Daddlebrook Road, Alveley.
After careful consideration of the latest proposals, it was agreed not to oppose this application.

18/04532/OUT Outline application for the erection of nine assisted living bungalows, Bower Green Residential Home, Fenn Green, Alveley.

Councillors welcomed the prospect of providing additional accommodation locally for the elderly but were concerned about how these properties might be marketed in the longer term and were agreed that strict conditions would need to be applied to any detailed application that came forward.
It was therefore agreed to reserve the Council’s position by making no comment on the outline application.
3. Planning Decisions received from Shropshire Council 
18/03506/FUL Erection of an agricultural storage building on land to the rear of the Three Horseshoes Inn, Alveley

Parish Council recommendation – Grant permission (minute 068.1 of 4th September 2018 refers); Decision – Grant permission

4. Planning Decisions received from Shropshire Council since the Agenda closed

18/04571/PMBPA Application for change of use from agricultural to residential, the Old Mill, Shropshire Farm, Fenn Green, Alveley.

Parish Council recommendation – Grant permission (minute 110.1 of 6th November 2018 refers); Decision – Withdrawn
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18/04590/FUL Erection of canopy porch and disabled entrance door, Royal Oak, Alveley, WV15 6LL
Parish Council recommendation – Grant permission (minute 110.1 of 6th November 2018 refers); Decision – Grant permission.
5. Other planning matters.

Shropshire Council Local Plan Review – the Clerk circulated recent communications from Shropshire Council regarding the proposals as they affected this Parish, and the consultation process that was now underway.  It was agreed that this would be a major item for consideration at the next monthly meeting on 8th January 2019, and that events such as a “drop-in” session for local residents should be arranged.
131.
TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR

Cllr. Mrs. T. Woodward 
The Chairman suspended Standing Orders to allow Cllr. Mrs. Woodward to speak
Cllr. Mrs. Woodward referred to the Local Plan Review and expressed the hope that as many residents as possible would respond to the consultation.  This stimulated a constructive discussion on how best this could be achieved.

132.
CHRISTMAS/NEW YEAR PARISH COUNCIL NEWSLETTER.


It was agreed that the next newsletter should focus on the Local Plan Review, and 
that the publication date would be determined at the next meeting on 8th January 
2019.
133.
ENVIRONMENTAL MAINTENANCE GRANT.


After consideration of the Clerk’s report, it was agreed to compile a bid to 
Shropshire for environmental maintenance grant in future years, but that this was 
not feasible by the deadline for 2018/19 of 31st December 2018.
134.
TO RECEIVE A FINANCIAL REPORT

1.
Invoices for Approval and Cheques for Signature

The Council approved the schedule of invoices/direct payments and 

instructed Cllr. Narburgh and Cllr. Mrs. Potter to sign the invoices, cheques 
and schedule.
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2.
Street Lighting – Contract for the Supply of Electricity


The Clerk explained that the Parish Council currently has a contract with 

SSE Energy for the supply of electricity for street lighting.  This contract 

expires on 31st January 2019.



He indicated that he had recently been provided with two quotes for the 

period 1st February 2019 to 31st January 2021.  The potential suppliers are 
SSE Energy and EoN and the Clerk was informed that there are no other 

energy companies prepared to tender for this service.  Both 
quotes entailed 
a 20% increase in unit rates, although, in terms of budget planning, this 

would be offset by reduced consumption as a result of the recent street 

lighting replacement programme.  Members were also informed that, on 3rd 
December the Clerk received a further email indicating that, because of 

volatility in the energy market, the earlier quotes were no longer valid.  This 
implied that delaying the award of a contract may be financially risky.



After discussion, it was agreed that members of the Street Lighting 


Committee be notified by email of future quotes with a view to securing a 

new contract as soon as possible.


3.
White Gateways for Alveley


The possibility of installing white gateways at the Alveley village boundaries 
was raised at the November meeting of the Parish Council (minute 104.3 

refers).  The potential requirement is for two white gateways, one on either 
side of the road at three locations – on the A442 level with the 40mph signs 
at either end of the Village, and at the Arley Lane entrance to the Village 

from the south.  The Clerk reported the outcome of his initial enquiries.  He 
advised that no financial support could be expected from Shropshire Council, 
unless the project formed the basis of a bid for 
Environmental Maintenance 
Grant, given the suggestions that these 
gateways do encourage motorists to 
reduce speed and therefore enhance road safety.  Cllr. Voysey advised that 
the Police Authority is a potential source of financial support.


The Parish Council requested further investigation and a report to the next 
meeting.

4.
Request for Continuing Grant Support from ‘Alveley Strollers and Striders’



The Clerk reported that he had received a request for a grant of not more 
than £70 from Alveley Strollers and Striders to fund the Group’s annual 
printed walks programme.  He advised that from 2008 to 2017 this cost was 
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met by Shropshire Council, but that the support was then withdrawn.  After 
consultation with the former Clerk, the Group had successfully applied for a 
grant from the Parish Council to meet the cost of the 2018 leaflet.
.


It was agreed to approve a grant of up to £70 to ‘Alveley Strollers and 
Striders’ subject to:



(a)
The Co-ordinators providing a written quotation, order or invoice for 

the printing of the annual walks programme, and



(b)
The Group submitting a short written report on the previous year’s 


activities, including a summary of the walks undertaken and the 


number of walkers.
135.
SUGGESTIONS FOR NEXT AGENDA.


Local Plan Review


White gateways


Bus Shelter at top of Village


CCTV


Accessibility (at an appropriate future meeting)

136.
TO CONFIRM THE DATES OF THE NEXT MEETINGS.
The next meeting of Alveley and Romsley Parish Council will be the monthly Parish Council Meeting on Tuesday 8th January 2019 commencing at 7.45pm preceded by an Open Forum at 7.30pm in the Arden Centre Alveley.

The Annual Finance Meeting of Alveley and Romsley Parish Council will be on Tuesday 22nd January 2019, commencing at 7.30pm in the Arden Centre Alveley.

137.
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

It was resolved that the press and public be excluded from the meeting under s.2 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act by virtue of the business to be transacted; that is, it concerns the terms and conditions of employment of staff.

138.
See confidential addendum
The meeting closed at 22.00.

The Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance.  

CONFIDENTIAL
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CONFIDENTIAL ADDENDUM TO MINUTES

138.
EMPLOYMENT OF PARISH CLERK

It was resolved that Mr. D.H. Rawlinson should be awarded an annual increment with effect from 1st December 2018.
